
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE – SPECIAL MEETING

FRIDAY 28 MARCH 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Earp, Mrs Farmer, Farmer (P), McDevitt, Miss Martlew, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Scarborough and Warwick (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Rutherford)

DC.25/08
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting.  The Chairman reported that she had given permission for representatives of the media to record in the Meeting Room up until the commencement of the meeting at which time the recording of the proceedings would cease.

DC.26/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted by Councillor Mrs Rutherford and Councillor Stockdale.

DC.27/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

DC.28/08
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Head of Legal Services outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with Rights to Speak.

DC.29/08
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

Construction of replacement runway associated instrument landing equipment and reconfigured taxiways and hard standing:  New development to the South of the runway including warehousing and distribution facilities, new passenger terminal, offices, hangars, new air traffic control centre, aircraft apron, car parking, new road junction and access from the A689 and other associated infrastructure and facilities including aviation fuel storage, local re-fuelling facility for the distribution operations and improved drainage, Carlisle Lake District Airport, Carlisle (Application 07/1127)

The Head of Planning and Housing Services submitted his report on the Application which was brought before the Committee for determination as it was an Application of major importance and had attracted considerable public interest and the proposals, if approved, would be a “departure” from the Development Plan.  Members’ attention was drawn to the Officers report, the supplementary schedule and a copy of suggested draft conditions should Members of the Committee be minded to approve the Application.

The Head of Planning and Housing Services (“the Head of Planning”) reported on issues relating to the service of notice of the development on tenants of the land and a letter which had been received from the Applicant’s agents requesting that a number of issues be drawn to the Committee’s attention.  He mentioned in particular the matters relating to the terminal layout, floor space figure for air freight, demand for hangarage, sustainable development and appropriate assessments and planning conditions which had been referred to in the Agenda letter and added that other items would be dealt with in the presentation.

The Head of Planning added that the Council had consulted widely on the application and a considerable number of responses had been received with an almost equal amount of support and objection to the proposals.  The Head of Planning added that because aspects of the application were a departure from the Development Plan that, should the Committee be minded to approve the application, it would need to be sent to the Government Office North West who would determine whether the Council could determine the application or whether the application should be called-in for a Public Inquiry.  The Head of Planning added that whilst there was considerable support in national, regional and local planning policy for the development of Carlisle Airport for airport related development those considerations also had to be weighed against other national, regional and local policies regarding Hadrian’s Wall, World Heritage Site and the protection of local wildlife sites as well as economic considerations and enabling development.  

The Head of Planning set out for Members the additional information which had been received with regards to the impact of the development on the River Eden and its Tributaries, Special Area of Conservation and the Upper Solway Flats and Marshes, Special Protection Areas and concluded that sufficient information had been provided by the applicant to show that there was not likely to be any major barriers to ensuring that the proposed development would not have an adverse impact on the integrity of the River Eden and Special Area of Conservation.  With regards to the Upper Solway Flats the Head of Planning reported that provided issues, which had been highlighted in the assessment, were adequately conditioned the proposed development would not lead to an adverse impact on the integrity of the Upper Solway Flats and Marshes Special Protection Area.  He also added that English Heritage had indicated that whilst they had some concerns that the lagoons might affect Stanegate but given the wider circumstances and subject to conditions being imposed English Heritage would be content with the proposal.  

The Head of Planning also commented on responses which had been received from the Highways Agency, the Environmental Protection Services, United Utilities and Environment Agency.  He also added that the Council’s Environment consultant had also supplied reports on White Cross, Crosby Moor SSI Impact Assessment and the impact assessment on the protected species and added that the above aspects would need to be subject to conditions should the Committee be minded to approve the application.

The Head of Planning circulated suggested draft conditions for Members consideration but cautioned that as much of the information had been received over the last day or so some of the conditions would require re‑wording and checked to ensure that all matters had been adequately and properly covered. 

The Head of Planning drew Members’ attention to the detailed assessment of the application which had been set out in the Committee report and highlighted issues with regard to aircraft movements operating from the Airport and suggested that should the Committee be minded to approve the application that a condition should be attached which would limit the aircraft movement to those specified in the Environmental Statement.  He also added that should the Committee be minded to approve the application it was projected that by 2016 the number of employees employed at the Airport would increase to 377 and in that respect the Committee would need to be sure that the conditions attached to any approval would ensure that the non airport related development did not proceed without the airport related development being developed alongside.  The Committee would however also need to bear in mind that enabling development is a material planning consideration.

The Head of Planning reported that with regard to concerns which had been raised about public safety and public safety zones it was the Council’s understanding that the Airport and aircraft safety was a matter for the Civil Aviation Authority and the Department of Transport who designate safety zones and Carlisle Airport did not have a public safety zone as it did not have an individual risk contour of sufficient size to justify such a zone.  

The Head of Planning and Housing Services concluded that, on balance, the support of planning policy from the national to local policies for the development of Carlisle Airport, the potential economic and tourism benefits and the removal of the archaeological and nature conservation objections outweighed the sustainability objection to the development and he therefore recommended that the Committee should be minded to approve the application and give authority to issue the approval to the Chairman and Head of Planning Services subject to the revision of the appropriate conditions tabled at the Committee and a Section 106 Agreement to cover the mitigation measures for the loss of habitat within the county wildlife site at the airport.  Once this had been completed the application, Committee report, conditions, minute and all representations and consultation responses should be forwarded to the Government Office North West under the Departure Procedures.

Members thanked the Head of Planning Services for his presentation but commented that as they had received a substantial document containing suggested draft conditions should they be minded to approve the application they should take some time to consider that information and it was MOVED and SECONDED that the meeting should adjourn to enable Members to consider the further information which they had received.  The meeting was then adjourned at 10.30 am.

A copy of the suggested draft conditions were circulated to members of the public who were in attendance at the meeting.

The meeting reconvened at 10.55 am.

The Chairman then invited the various parties who had registered rights to speak on the matter to exercise that right.

Mr Nicholson (representing Stanwix Parish Council) commented that having just received the suggested draft conditions he was not in a position to comment on those conditions.  He referred to the nature conservation/habitat related conditions and urged Members to defer coming to a decision on the application to allow a proper period for consideration of the suggested conditions.

Dr Kahn (South Lakeland Action on Climate Change) commented on the threat posed by climate change and the need to reverse the rise in  greenhouse gases.  He commented on the impact of aviation on the level of emissions and asked the Committee to refuse the application.  He asked that should the Committee be minded to approve the application that restrictions should be imposed on large aircraft using the Airport and he sought an assurance that nuclear flights would not take place from the Airport.

Mr Landsborough challenged the Applicant’s Agents and the Planning Department to provide information on the level of risk worst case scenario.  He commented that the application was based on an average risk assessment and that the Developers had not provided any modular hazard risk assessment at varying air traffic usage levels or any information which would provide information to establish fatality hazards or risks arising from any increase in volumes of air traffic.  Officers in the Planning Department had not pressed the Developers to provide that information nor had they sought to engage an independent consultant specialist to examine the areas of risk.  He suggested that the risk of a fatality in Irthington was just above the 1 in 100,000 risk contour and combined with the qualification that the contours were possibly +/–4 which he contended in the worst case would mean that the green contour line would be replaced by a red contour of a 1 in 25,000 risk next to the houses in Irthington.  He added the plan did not show a worst case scenario but an average scenario.  He further added that in a worst case scenario that should the number of flights be increased by 18 planes a day that would bring many of the houses in Irthington into the 1 in 10,000 fatality risk contour and he asked the Committee to reject the application as being exceedingly dangerous to the families of school children at Irthington or alternatively to require the Planning Department to engage an experienced Aviation Hazard Risk Consultant to examine the model for the Airport Risk Assessment.

Mara Eagle addressed the Committee.  Prior to making her presentation she drew Members attention to an arithmetical error in Condition No 53 on the Schedule of Suggested Conditions circulated.  

She commented that there was a lack of clarity with the Developers long term intentions for Carlisle Airport.  The building which was proposed was out of scale with its surroundings and the existing infrastructure and would be a massive warehouse like building which suggested that the Developers intended to carry out a large scale business operation, the drawings also suggest that office space warehousing and freight operations would play a major role in future operations.  She suggested that the development was not in line with the constraints laid upon the Airport Re-development in the revised Re-deposit Local Plan.  She also added that the revised Local Plan for Carlisle Airport had assumed that there would be an Airport Master Plan prepared for Carlisle but Carlisle’s Master Plan had been dropped.  She added that the preparation of detailed long term plans to inform and consult the public about airport operator’s long term aims had been ignored and the Carlisle Developers had provided a short term document which had given no information about long term aims despite the fact that the Developers were looking to invest £30 million in the Airport.  She also suggested that the commercial flight figures which had been provided were very low particularly when contrasted with other small rural airports such as Norwich or Exeter and she questioned why the low number of passenger flight projections had been made.  She also raised queries with regard to the low numbers of annual air freight flights which were planned and added that the mismatch between the proposed building and the commercial flight projections caused concerns.  She further commented that the application left many questions to be answered and there were serious flaws in the information supplied by the Developers.  She requested that as the development departed from the Local Plan the application be not approved and that the Council insist on the Developer providing full professional documentation.

Mr M Fox, Mr G Brown and Mr D Ransley then gave a presentation on behalf of Irthington residents.  Mr Fox first thanked Planning Officers for their confirmation that no freight flights would be leaving from Carlisle Airport.  Mr Fox opened the presentation by expressing concerns on behalf of the residents of Irthington in that whilst the City Council would make the decision on the Planning Application the residents of Irthington would have to live with the consequences.  He set out some general comments and drew attention to the small numbers of flights which were anticipated against the large scale building which did not seem to fit.  He noted that there was no information as to how the building at the Airport would be used.  The information regarding safety zones which had been provided was inaccurate.  The information with regard to surface drainage was incomplete.  He added that the provision of adequate facilities for sewerage from the Irthington area was a major issue and that the issues surrounding nature conservation had not been addressed until late into the decision making process.  

Mr Brown noted that the Schedule of Draft Decisions had been circulated together with a substantial amount of information which had been provided by the Head of Planning and Housing Services in presenting the report which had been difficult for him to take in, in a short period of time.  He commented that an expansion of the Airport would receive his qualified support but that once the public relations packaging was removed the application was for an industrial estate which would provide massive windfall gain for the investors.  The Local Plan however was clear that DP3 provided for airport activities, the siting of a road haulage warehouse and civil engineering at the Airport would generate large amounts of traffic and would have a substantial environmental impact.  The alternative locations which were being suggested for these operations was either Widnes or Preston, neither of which had an airport.  He suggested the deal that WDA Developments were offering was to breach the Council’s planning policies for an upgrade of the Airport but there were insufficient people wanting to fly to the same place from Carlisle Airport to attract a Scheduled Operator.  He added that the applicant had indicated that the total number of aircraft movements would be less than 12 years ago and that the Airport was losing half a million pounds per year.  He questioned why an investor would continue to invest money into a scheme that would lose more in the future.

Mr Brown further added that it was reported that if the approval was not granted then WDA Developments would vacate Cumbria and he asked if threats were a proper basis on which to determine a Planning Application.  He commented on enquiries which he had made to pursue Planning Applications for his own development and had been told that any Application would be assessed in relation to the Local Plan and he asked that the Committee apply the same standards to all applicants and not run a planning policy for those who could exert leverage and a different policy for everyone else.

Mr Ransley addressed the Committee and reiterated the views which had been made with regard to environmental conservation and added that some of the information which had been supplied was flawed.  He commented that the City Council had been asked to employ an Aviation Specialist in order to provide background to the public safety issues.  He expressed serious concerns that the Council did not seem to recognise the importance of public safety issues surrounding this application.  He provided the Committee with information which he had received which indicated that the Planning Authority was obliged to carry out a third party risk assessment and balance that with the flight operations and this had not been done.  The information which the Council had received from the Department of Transport was not a third party risk assessment.  He drew Members attention in particular to the section in the Planning Report which dealt with the risk zone and indicated that the information provided in the Report was wrong in that he contended that the whole village of Irthington should lie in the risk zone and this showed a lack of understanding on behalf of the Council.  He then drew attention to Drawings 14.1 and 14.2 which showed the risk zones but added that the Drawings were not to scale and they were not accurate as houses were missing from the Drawings.  He added that the lack of attention in carrying out an accurate assessment meant that the information was incomplete and inadequate and the application therefore should be refused or deferred.  He also added that there was also no baseline information of night movements and no survey of total noise impact.  He added that the proposal would entail aircraft crossing the village school at a height of approximately 175 feet.  He also added that there had not been any work carried out to measure the background noise in the village.  He also added that he was concerned about the accuracy of data which had been provided in respect of light impact in that the Drawings did not show some existing properties and did not properly indicate the contours of the grounds which gave an inaccurate profile.  In conclusion he felt that he had demonstrated that a number of drawings submitted were inaccurate and added that other drawings were inaccurate as well. He also pointed out that the Development would impact on and exacerbate existing problems with the existing infrastructure in the area of the airport and contended that the effect of the alignment of the runway had not been properly considered.

Mr Fox added that there were a number of other issues. There were serious concerns regarding the new runway which would be stronger and wider and re-alignment of the runway which would make it likely that there would be flights over Irthington.  There were concerns that whilst information on numbers of small planes passenger flights were provided there was no information of freight flight and added that the changes in the mix of aircraft movements would be important particularly if there was a shift towards commercial flights as there would be a shift of potential risk.  If the Council were to accept the application and submit it to the Ministry for determination he asked the Council to consider capping the number of flights, placing a restriction on the flights in the hours of darkness not merely night time flights, imposing levels of air and noise pollution, monitoring road traffic movements and imposing related sanctions.  Provision by the Developer of compensation to residents for protection against noise, light and air pollution and that the City Council values all properties in the villages and surrounding areas to inform the Developer of compensation claims for breaches of the Right to Protection of Property.

Mr Elliot, who was representing Mrs Wharton, addressed the Committee. He indicated that he was here to make representations to the Committee despite efforts by the applicant to prevent that.  He indicated that his client had acted for the applicant up until September 2007.  He was not here to prevent the growth of the Airport but his client believed that the applicants had deceived people during the sale.  He added that the new runway would mean that the final approach needed to come in over Irthington village and he contended that there were other orientations for the runway which would not require pilots to approach over Irthington.  He also commented on the impact on the new runway in landing larger planes.  He added that a Boeing 737 could be landed on the current runway but only if it was operated privately whereas a commercial Boeing 737 could be landed on the new runway.  It was his contention that the Council had not received the requisite information to make a decision and he reminded Members of the Committee of grounds in aviation law which were different to planning law.  He also added that it was likely that should the application be approved the current applicants would make a substantial profit.  The Council and its ratepayers had supported the Airport for many years in the past and he questioned whether it was fair that by virtue of a Planning Application the current applicants would be in a position to make a handsome profit for effectively 2 years ownership.  

Richard Gordon (Airport Director) thanked the Committee for giving him the opportunity to speak.  He commented that Scott Wilson were a highly regarded firm of Consultants who had carried out extensive work on airports in the past.  Whilst he did not intend to go through each item which had been raised he did wish to raise the issue with regard to the absence of figures for non-passenger freight jets.  He confirmed that the figure should be 780, the same figure as previously provided.  He added that the proposal was for a busy working airport.  The Airport was currently permitted to handle an unlimited number of flights except scheduled charter flights.  He informed the meeting that the main runway was in need of repair, that the navigational aids which were used at the Airport were old technology but the Civil Aviation Authority carried out an inspection of the Airport every year.  He added that the Airport currently lost half a million pounds a year.  The Applicant was looking to upgrade the facilities to attract additional business even though the profits would still be marginal.  He added that no commercial airport currently made money out of airport income and needed non airport income to survive.  The passenger catchment area for Carlisle Airport was small and the ancillary income would not therefore be significant.  There was a need for other commercial income to balance the books. The Applicant was looking to upgrade the Airport and carry out substantial investments but it was either all or nothing, it was either the whole development or else the Airport would close.  The Developers were required to operate the Airport until 2011 but would not choose to run the Airport a day longer than necessary given the losses which were currently being made.  He noted that a number of objections had been submitted on terms of environmental grounds and noise and believed that many of those concerns had been addressed.  He did however note that many of the objections which had been sent in had been written as similar letters or multiple senders of the same letter.  It was proposed that there would be some 27,000 air traffic movements and the pattern of air movements would not be substantially different to the current movements so the impact would be little different in the future.  He also added that the area was part of a low fly area with military jets flying as low as 250 feet.  

He contended that the development of the Airport would be a major contribution to economic growth.  The Chief Executive of the North West Development Agency had written in support of the application.  The CBI and other heavyweight organisations had also urged support for the application and he was concerned at the time taken to bring the application before the Committee.  The business reality was that the Stobart operations had to be moved and any delay would force the Company to relocate to Cheshire with the result that the plans for the development of the Airport would be dropped.  He noted the conditions which had been circulated and hoped that the conditions would be sorted quickly so that the application could be referred to Government Office North West and the development kept on track.

The Chairman thanked the speakers for their contributions and noted that the other speakers who had registered to speak were either not present or had been represented by other speakers.

Members considered the application in some detail and questioned Officers on aspects of the development and suggested conditions and it was:

RESOLVED – That whilst the Committee are minded to approve the application at Carlisle Airport and forward the application and related documents to the Government Office North West for determination under the Departure Procedures the meeting be adjourned to enable the full Committee to give detailed consideration to the draft Conditions which had been circulated at the meeting.

The meeting was then adjourned at 12.13 pm to reconvene on Friday 4 April at 10.00 am in the Civic Centre, Carlisle

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Earp, Mrs Farmer, Farmer (P), McDevitt, Miss Martlew, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Scarborough and Warwick (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Rutherford)

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Boaden, Michelson and Stockdale attended the meeting as observers.

DS.30/08
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the reconvened meeting of the Development Control Committee.


The Head of Planning and Housing Services submitted report DS.50/08 commenting that, since the Committee was adjourned for a week last Friday, after being minded to approve the application subject to seeing and agreeing the amended conditions, work had been ongoing to finalise those conditions.

In the interim both Members and he had continued to receive correspondence from objectors as well as some additional support.  He had also received at 09.00 this morning a copy of correspondence between Scott Wilson (the applicant’s Agents) and Cumbria Wildlife Trust concerning the Carlisle Airport Breeding Bird Survey.    He had not been able to study that in any detail but, at face value, it cast serious doubts on the accuracy of the Environmental Statement and therefore the information on which his amended conditions were based.  Whether the issues raised could be dealt with by condition was unknown until the details had been studied.  Members may wish that Officers be left to deal with that matter through conditions.

The Head of Planning and Housing Services reminded Members that the amended conditions were delivered to them on the afternoon of 3 April 2008.  The applicants and the representative of the eight objectors were also e-mailed the same report and conditions yesterday afternoon and were therefore aware of what was being recommended.

Members would recall that the draft suggested conditions were circulated at last week’s meeting.  The applicants had taken the opportunity to consider those conditions and put forward their own suggested amendments.  Those had been e‑mailed to the Council shortly after 6 pm on Wednesday evening and were therefore not available for Council Officers to consider until yesterday morning when Officers were finalising the conditions distributed to the Committee yesterday afternoon.

At about 5.00 pm yesterday the Head of Planning and Housing Services had received a request to table the applicant’s suggested amended conditions at the Committee so that Members could consider them, which he had duly done.

The Head of Planning and Housing Services confirmed that the recommendation contained within report DS.50/08, subject to the views of the Committee, remained the same namely that the Committee agree the broad content of the proposed conditions (subject to possible modifications and consideration of the issues raised by Cumbria Wildlife Trust) and forward, when all appropriate technical input into final wording had been obtained, the application and related documents to the Government Office for the North West under the Departure procedures.

In considering the matter, Members expressed disappointment and concern that they had only just received sight of the suggested draft Airport conditions submitted by the Applicant, and had not had time to consider those.  Also, the conditions proposed in report DS.50/08 were subject to possible modification.  They sought clarification as to whether the applicant’s suggested conditions were fundamental to or would enhance the conditions appended to the report.

The Development Control Manager explained that, in the opinion of Officers, certain of the conditions suggested by the applicant were not appropriate.  The totality of the proposed conditions appended to report DS.50/08 were generally sound, subject to confirmation being received from consultees on technical details.  Those conditions had been e-mailed to the applicant the day before and had not been contested.

In response to a question the Head of Legal Services clarified that it was a matter for Members as to the weight to be given to the suggested conditions submitted by the Applicant.  They were before Members for consideration as were the conditions recommended by the Head of Planning and Housing Services.

It was moved and seconded that the Committee agree the broad content of the proposed conditions appended to report DS.50/08 (subject to possible modifications and consideration of the issues raised by Cumbria Wildlife Trust) and forward, when all appropriate technical input into final wording had been obtained, the application and related documents to the Government Office for the North West under the Departure procedures.

Certain Members then raised concerns regarding the highways implications of the proposal, drainage issues and arrangements for the monitoring of aircraft movements and emergency repairs undertaken to which the Development Control Manager responded.  Referring to proposed condition 42 (report DS.50/08), they agreed that maintenance work on vehicles within the service/haulage yard should only take place between the hours of 0800 – 1700 Mondays to Fridays and on Saturdays between 0800 – 1200 hours to ensure consistency with other such arrangements locally. 

RESOLVED – That the Committee was minded to approve application 07/1127 for development at Carlisle Lake District Airport subject to conditions, the broad content of which was as detailed in report DS.50/08 (subject to possible modifications that might arise in responses awaited from Statutory Consultees and the Consultants appointed by the Council and from consideration of the issues raised by Cumbria Wildlife Trust), and to the attainment of a Section 106 Agreement securing the necessary mitigation measures for the loss of habitat within the County Wildlife Site at the Airport.  The Committee further ratified that, when all appropriate technical input into final wording had been obtained, the application and related documents be referred to the Government Office for the North West under the Departure procedures.

[The meeting ended at 10.34 am]

